Public Document Pack

Tony Kershaw

Director of Law and Assurance

If calling please ask for:

Clare Jones on 033 022 22526 Email: clare.jones@westsussex.gov.uk

www.westsussex.gov.uk

County Hall Chichester West Sussex PO19 1RQ Switchboard Tel no (01243) 777100



14 February 2019

Dear Member,

County Council - Friday, 15 February 2019

Please find enclosed the briefing notes for the motions to be referred at the meeting of the County Council to be held on Friday, 15 February 2019.

Agenda No Item

6(a) Motion on Government Cuts to the Public Health Budget (Pages 3 - 4)

Briefing note on factual background information attached.

6(b) Motion on Climate Change (Pages 5 - 6)

Briefing note on factual background information attached.

Yours sincerely

Tony Kershaw
Director of Law and Assurance

To all members of the County Council



County Council

15 February 2019

Agenda Item 6 (a) – Notice of Motion by Dr Walsh

Public Health Budget - Briefing Note

Background

The County Council has embraced a whole system approach to Public Health, embedding it across the authority. This approach ensures a robust approach to delivering public health statutory duties, functions, and outcomes, in line with the parameters set by the ring-fenced Public Health Grant, is achieved.

The approach focuses on the Care Act definition of prevention (Prevent, Reduce, Delay), and activity across partners at three intervention levels – Place level solutions, Community level solutions, and Individual/Service level solutions.

This devolved model of public health includes a core team of public health specialists, public health posts embedded across the Council's directorates, devolved public health contracts, and a devolved public health budget across key areas of the authority. These include Children's, Adults', Families, Education, Communities and Environment.

The Public Health Directorate is further enhancing this approach through a number of areas including introducing Health in All Policies across the Council and with partners, focusing on enablers such as aligned strategies, collaborative partnerships, systematic workforce development, embedding prevention into care pathways, and launching a refreshed governance structure to bring public health to the forefront of all Council activity. This includes the implementation of a Public Health Board, chaired by the Chief Executive, and membership including key directors across the Council.

Public Health Grant

Local authorities receive an annual ring-fenced public health grant from the Department of Health and Social Care. The core condition of the grant is that it should be used only for the purposes of the public health functions of local authorities. Duncan Selbie, Chief Executive of Public Health England, is the national accounting officer to Parliament in relation to expenditure of the grant.

The County Council's ring-fenced Public Health Grant is shown below:

- 2017/18 £34,858,000 (-2.5%)
- 2018/19 £33,962,000 (-2.6%)
- 2019/20 £33,065,000 (-2.6%)

In December 2018, it was confirmed that the ring-fence and grant conditions will remain in place until 31 March 2020. From April 2020, it is proposed that the Public Health Grant will be replaced by retained business rates, with new assurance arrangements in place to account for the delivery of local public health responsibilities.

Challenges - National Cuts to Funding

National cuts to public health funding have been incurred over the last five years. This is particularly challenging in West Sussex due to its vast geography and scale and range of deprivation across the county.

Louise Goldsmith, Leader of the Council, recently wrote to Matt Hancock, Secretary of State for Health and Social Care, calling upon him to allocate a significant proportion of the recent additional funding allocated to the NHS at the autumn budget to be invested in preventative services, led by social services authorities. She highlighted the ongoing reduction in funding for public health as an example of spending decisions not supporting preventative activity.

Steps to mitigate the impact of national cuts to public health funding

Considerable work has taken place across the Council to review public health spend against public health outcomes to ensure that quality of services remain high and are effective for our residents. Our focus has been to ensure that we make the best use of our resources though strategic alignment of services and functions, for example by embedding public health staff across the council directorates, and focusing on achieving outcomes.

The Chief Executive of Public Health England visited the County Council's Public Health team on 21 January. Following his visit he praised the work of the Council and said: "It is frankly inspiring to hear of the positioning of the public's health and community engagement at the heart of everything you do, the Council, Boroughs and NHS together, with public health expertise embedded across the whole of the Council".

Emphasis has been placed on protecting frontline services by building upon existing partnerships across the wider health and social care system, finding innovative ways to support our communities. For example, the West Sussex Wellbeing Programme is a partnership approach with the seven districts and boroughs across West Sussex delivering our joint adult prevention public health agenda focused on modifiable lifestyle risk factors and supporting wellbeing; the Healthy Child Programme is integrated within Children's Services to ensure the greatest reach to families; and, through cross-directorate working, the public health team is ensuring that sexual health services reach a range of settings including schools. Furthermore, the public health team, County Council catering services and primary school meal provider Chartwells, have achieved a 73% reduction in sugar in primary school meals over the last four years at no extra cost to the County Council - 30,000 pupils a day benefit from this.

The Council will continue to look for opportunities to modernise services, for example, identifying digital opportunities, whilst still providing services for specific needs, such as people with learning disabilities or those that may not have access to digital services.

The Health and Wellbeing Board will lead the partnership commitment to deliver the aims of the public health agenda and achieve the benefits for all of our communities.

Anna Raleigh

Director of Public Health

County Council

15 February 2019

Agenda Item 6 (b) - Notice of Motion by Mr Jones

Climate Change – Briefing Note

The County Council has both a historic and a current commitment to adapting to our changing climate.

At a national level, the County Council signed the Nottingham Declaration on Climate Change in 2005.

In 2012, the County Council took a key decision to sign up to Climate Local. This succeeded the Nottingham Declaration on Climate Change. It offered a framework that enabled councils to reflect local priorities and opportunities for action. The County Council was a member of the Climate Local Steering Group.

The County Council was invited to become a member of the Local Adaptation Advisory Panel (LAAP) Steering Group in 2016. The LAAP provides a strategic steer to the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (Defra) on local government adaptation issues and gives recommendations to Defra on the National Adaptation Programme.

The County Council has been a key partner on a number of partnership projects. The County Council was a partner in the 2003 to 2008 EU-funded project ESPACE (European Spatial Planning Adapting to Climate Events), which aimed to ensure that adaptation is recognised as an integral part of managing climate change at local regional national and European levels.

From 2009 to 2012, the County Council partnered Durham and Heriot-Watt Universities on a three-year research project BIOPICCC (Built Infrastructure for Older People's Care in Conditions of Climate Change). This research developed strategies to help ensure that the infrastructures and systems supporting the health and social care for older people (aged 65 and over) will be sufficiently resilient to withstand harmful impacts of climate change in the future, up to 2050.

The County Council offers advice to residents and businesses in increasing resilience to a changing climate.

Operation Watershed Active Communities Fund has been supporting local communities in West Sussex to reduce the risk of localised surface water and ground water flooding since 2013. Since 2013, the County Council has funded over 429 projects to a value in excess of £3m.

The 'What If....?' Programme trains and empowers local people to help themselves and the vulnerable to prepare, respond and recover from events that disrupt the community from normal life. It aims to ensure local communities are able to adapt to adversity by using local resources in an innovative way to meet the challenges of a changing society.

County-wide, in 2015, the County Council investigated policies in place (across the County Council, borough and district councils and the South Downs National Park Authority) to identify synergies and gaps in adaptation planning across the county.

The Sustainability Strategy 2015-19 committed the County Council to being an organisation where all services are protected against the risks of a changing climate. A risk assessment of services using UKCP09 projections was completed in 2015. This work is being refreshed using the UKCP18 projections and will be completed in summer 2019.

The County Council used the knowledge and experiences developed through risk assessing our services against a changing climate to help the West Sussex Environment and Climate Change Board to produce a business resilience manual.

The County Council is committed to reducing its carbon footprint by 50% by 2022. In 2017/18, the Council achieved a 17% reduction in our carbon emissions. This is a 45% reduction in our carbon emissions from our original baseline of 2011/12. To achieve this saving we have improved our building management systems, improved insulation and upgraded lighting both in our own buildings but also in street lights across the county. We have invested in renewable energy, and have solar installations on a number of our buildings.

In addition to savings that are a direct result of our actions, some of the savings seen are attributable to more favourable carbon conversion factors for the energy used.

The CRC Energy Efficiency Scheme is a mandatory UK Government scheme that requires participating organisations to purchase allowances for each tonne of carbon they emit. County Council CRC payments (as reported in the 2017/18 Annual Sustainability Report) are as follows:

	2012/13	2013/14	2014/15*	2015/16	2016/17	2017/18
£	138,111	157,858	368,416	346,551	309,732	299,484

* The large increase in our CRC in 2014/15 was due to the inclusion of energy used to power street lights and signs within the CRC scheme.

Steve Read

Director for Energy, Waste and Environment